



COVID-19 and People Living With Serious Mental Illness Policy Brief



Mental Health Commission of Canada mentalhealthcommission.ca

Ce document est disponible en français

Citation information

Suggested citation: Mental Health Commission of Canada. (2021). *COVID-19 and people living with serious mental illness: Policy brief.* Ottawa, Canada: Mental Health Commission of Canada.

© 2021 Mental Health Commission of Canada

The views represented herein solely represent the views of the Mental Health Commission of Canada.

ISBN: 978-1-77318-263-6

Legal deposit National Library of Canada



Acknowledgments

The Mental Health Commission of Canada operates primarily on the unceded traditional Territory of the Anishinabe Algonquin Nation whose presence here reaches back to time immemorial. The Algonquin people have lived on this land as keepers and defenders of the Ottawa River Watershed and its tributaries. We are privileged to benefit from their long history of welcoming many Nations to this beautiful territory. We also recognize the traditional lands across what is known as Canada on which our staff and stakeholders reside.

Our policy research work uses an intersectional Sex and Gender-Based Plus lens to identify, articulate, and address health and social inequities through policy action. In this respect, our work is guided by engagement with diverse lived experiences and other forms of expertise to shape our knowledge synthesis and policy recommendations. We are committed to continuous learning and welcome feedback.

The Mental Health Commission of Canada (MHCC) would like to thank the external reviewers and staff who provided important and valued contributions to this work.

Expert reviewers

- Eugène LeBlanc and members of the MHCC's Hallway Group and Youth Council
- Dr. Manon Charbonneau and members of the Canadian Psychiatric Association Public Policy Committee
- Tim Simboli, Executive Director, Canadian Mental Health Association, Ottawa Branch
- Vicky Huehn and Executive Committee members of PSR Canada

MHCC staff

- Katerina Kalenteridis, Analyst, Policy and Research
- Francine Knoops, Manager, Policy and Research
- Dr. Mary Bartram, Director, Policy

Contents

Introduction	1
Purpose	1
Background	1
Population health	2
Government responses during COVID-19	3
Impact of COVID-19 on mental health and substance use services	3
Risks and vulnerabilities for people living with serious mental illnesses	5
Comorbidities with physical health risk factors	5
Challenges of symptoms	5
Social determinants	5
Racialization	6
Gender	7
Life span dimensions	7
Family caregiver dimensions	8
Recovery, resilience, and self-determination in the COVID-19 context	8
Impact on mental health services	9
Inpatient settings	10
Community-based services	11
References	16

Introduction

Purpose

This brief provides an overview of issues faced by people living with serious mental illnesses (and their circles of care) during COVID-19, along with considerations for policy development as we move into the post-pandemic period. It builds on the Mental Health Commission of Canada's (MHCC's) preliminary scan on COVID-19 and mental health policy and draws on Canadian and international academic and policy literature, information gleaned from the media and key stakeholders, and contributions from the MHCC's Hallway Group and Youth Council. To amplify the voices of lived experience, some quotes — both anonymous and attributed — are included throughout the document.

Key messages

- 1. **COVID-19** has had a significant impact on the well-being of people living with serious mental illnesses. People who were already living with serious mental illnesses prior to the pandemic were not only at higher risk for contracting COVID-19; social distancing protocols, service disruptions, and the nature of their illnesses also placed them at higher risk for poor mental health outcomes.
- 2. **Their needs have taken a back seat to other priorities.** The clinical and social support needs of people living with serious mental illnesses were subordinated to broader public health and mental health priorities during COVID-19.
- 3. **Services for people living with serious mental illnesses were significantly disrupted.** Services for people living with serious mental illnesses were significantly disrupted, and providers were challenged to meet their needs during the pandemic especially for community-based services.
- 4. **Peer support has played a critical role.** There are some indications that virtual peer support services may have helped mitigate the impact of isolation and disruption in services, reinforcing the importance of social connections and strong social support systems in maintaining well-being.
- 5. **Pandemic impacts were compounded by layers of inequity.** People living with serious mental illnesses facing additional layers of inequities due to racialization, socio-economic status, and health status experienced additional challenges to their well-being during the pandemic.
- 6. More research that engages lived experience directly is needed. It is still too early to project the enduring impacts of the disruptions people living with serious mental illnesses faced during the pandemic. But research that engages lived experience directly should be prioritized to fully understand the scope of their challenges, address the systemic issues that exacerbated their experiences, and guide planning for future pandemics.

Background

Policy makers have been guided by a "whole of society" public health approach when addressing the impacts of the COVID-19 pandemic, with early recognition of distinct vulnerabilities in the population. ^{1,2} This orientation was in evidence when Health Canada asked the MHCC to prioritize vulnerable populations (including people living with mental health problems and illnesses) for policy research early in the pandemic.

Extensive polling throughout the course of the pandemic, in Canada and internationally, has highlighted the extent to which COVID-19 has contributed to increased stress among the general population.³⁻⁸ However, less attention has been paid to how people living with pre-existing serious mental illnesses fared during the pandemic, with studies tending to include a broader range of pre-existing mental health conditions or else drawing on small samples and key informant reports.⁹ In collaboration with Leger and the Canadian Centre on Substance Use and Addiction (CCSA), the MHCC has undertaken a series of polls that includes a focus on how people with a prior diagnosis of mental illness and substance use are faring during the pandemic. To date, moderate and severe anxiety have been among the most reported symptoms for these respondents.¹⁰

There are many types of mental illnesses, and an estimated one in five people in Canada are living with a mental illness at any given time. Still, less than five per cent of the population are living with what is usually thought of as a serious mental illness (based on the nature of the symptoms associated with a more severe impact on daily living for a longer period of time). The U.S. National Institute on Mental Health defines serious mental illness "as a mental, behavioral, or emotional disorder resulting in serious functional impairment, which substantially interferes with or limits one or more major life activities" (para. 4). These types illnesses include schizophrenia, bipolar disorder, chronic depression, eating disorders, and post-traumatic stress disorder (PTSD), among others. People with serious mental illnesses can also experience concurrent physical illnesses such as diabetes. Concurring substance use in individuals living with serious mental illness is also common, and up to 49 per cent of adults with serious mental illnesses use non-prescription substances, compared to 16 per cent in the general population.

Population health

The MHCC developed a population health model (Figure 1) to frame policy areas in need of attention in response to COVID-19. This triangle model conceptualizes how the stress from COVID-19 has created the potential for pressure increases across different levels of need for mental health and substance use in the population. In particular, and as expected, increases in demand have been coupled with disruptions in the supply of services.

For people living with serious mental illnesses, the focus is often on needs related to higher-intensity services (at the top of the triangle), which include acute and tertiary care as well as ongoing supports for secondary prevention. However, it is equally important to recognize the deep capacity for resilience, along with the fact that policies and services to meet people's needs are also encompassed in the first and second service tiers. Mental health promotion strategies, social determinants of health, access to primary care, psychotherapy, peer support, and other services that can be part of individual care plans in support of the journey of recovery are all important policy and service components for people living with serious mental illnesses.

Martin Color ANTICIPATE INTERRUPTIONS IN SERVICES SUPPLY Prevention ANTICIPATE SURGING DEMAND AND HARMS Acute care and maintaining care plans, MH acts/rights. prevention of relapse, overdose & suicide Secondary Prevention Access to counselling/therapy/treatment (without financial, technology, language barriers), targeted outreach to vulnerable populations (health-care providers, FNIM, racialized, children and youth, vulnerable families, seniors, marginalized communities) **Primary Prevention** Mental health/wellness promotion and prevention strategies, safe drinking and cannabis use guidelines, social determinants of health (income security, food security, social connection and supports, child care, education, freedom from discrimination, human rights) ANTICIPATE RESILIENCY AT ALL LEVELS

Figure 1. Population Approach to Addressing Mental Health and Substance Use During a Pandemic

Government responses during COVID-19

Canada's federal, provincial, and territorial (FPT) governments took steps early on to increase mental health services and supports, with a focus on the needs of people experiencing increased levels of distress or living with mild-to-moderate mental health problems. Mental health promotion messages directed at the general population, such as tips for mental health self-care, encouraging physical movement such as walking, and staying connected virtually, were integral to public health messages in most if not all jurisdictions. As part of its Safe Restart Agreement, the federal government provided the provinces and territories with \$500 million to address needs and service gaps for people experiencing challenges during the pandemic related to mental health, substance use, or homelessness.²⁰ The federal Emergency Community Support Fund and Canada Emergency Wage Subsidy also provided relief and added capacity for community mental health services.²¹⁻²³

Further, FPT governments invested quickly in e-mental health initiatives. At the federal level, Health Canada's Wellness Together Canada portal provided online mental health supports and access to free virtual counselling services to anyone living in Canada, with the intention of quickly filling gaps in access. ²⁴ With programs such as Ontario Structured Psychotherapy and Bridge the gApp in Newfoundland and Labrador, provinces and territories were able to support shifts to virtual care by building on work begun over the past few years to improve access to psychotherapies, stepped care programming, and e-mental health services. ²⁵

Impact of COVID-19 on mental health and substance use services

Out of the spotlight, high intensity services for serious mental illnesses across most developed countries were required to adapt access so it could meet pandemic infection control protocols. Such adjusments had the effect of closing most in-person day programs and limiting the capacity of inpatient care.²⁶ In Canada, some of these responses required rapid policy making while addressing long-standing systemic

problems. One case in point was Nunavut, which quickly pivoted from a reliance on fly-in specialists and fly-out inpatient treatment to building capacity for assessing and providing inpatient care inside the territory.²⁷ Federal funding to shelters, community groups, and community mental health services provided some assistance with filling gaps at the community level.^{28,29} However, outside these specific funding streams, the needs of people living with serious mental illnesses have not received policy attention.³⁰

I am super proud of my colleagues across Canada working across various community non-profits who have been super creative, working long hours ramping up their efforts. I want to make sure that these efforts made by the non-profit sector are not overlooked or missed because we have been so innovative and creative in responding to the needs of people living with mental illness in real time. There are some great success stories, but we need more support from government including continuation of the targeted wage subsidy.

— MHCC Hallway Group Member

The pandemic has accentuated the extent to which the mental health system is under-resourced and the gaps that exist in health and social policies to meet mental health needs across the continuum, from mental health promotion and illness prevention to intensive specialized services. ³¹ Canadian mental health advocacy organizations have set out frameworks for tackling these gaps. ^{32,33} Some efforts were also undertaken to update guidelines, both in Canada and internationally, to support front-line services in addressing the impacts of COVID-19 at the clinical level. ³⁴⁻³⁶ Early in the pandemic, the Canadian Institutes of Health Research (CIHR) provided rapid knowledge-synthesis grants that yielded a degree of attention to serious mental illnesses, including a review that explored virtual care issues for people living with schizophrenia. ³⁷ However, the pressures on the system to meet increasing needs across the population are likely to continue overshadowing the distinct high-intensity needs of people living with serious mental illnesses. To date, the Senate hearings on COVID-19 were one of the few policy-making arenas in which the needs of people living with serious mental illnesses were specifically and publicly explored. ³⁸⁻⁴⁰

'People living with serious mental illness are an extremely marginalized group whose needs have been inadequately addressed by the mental health and social services systems for years. There is risk that with the focus on the negative mental health impacts of COVID-19 on other vulnerable groups and the general population that the needs of people living with serious mental illness will continue to be neglected. We must make sure that does not happen.' (p. 4)

— Centre for Addiction and Mental Health, 2020, Mental Health in Canada: Covid-19 and Beyond

Considerations

Risks and vulnerabilities for people living with serious mental illnesses

People living with serious mental illnesses are at increased risk for a range of poorer health, mental health, and social outcomes that in turn increase their risk of COVID-19 infection. Further, these risks are compounded by their intersection with other social determinants, including race, ethnicity, gender, income, age, and family caregiving responsibilities.

Comorbidities with physical health risk factors

The high rates of comorbidity between serious mental illnesses and common physical health conditions, including cardiovascular disease, diabetes, chronic respiratory disease, and chronic malnutrition, pose additional risks. ⁴¹ Among the more significant risk factors is the comorbidity between serious mental illness, substance use, and physical health conditions — in part due to lower access and adherence to medical care, as well the prevalence of risk behaviours such as smoking — which can increase the risk of disease progression and complications from COVID-19. ^{42,43} Due to its effects on respiratory and pulmonary health, COVID-19 can cause especially serious morbidity for people who smoke tobacco or cannabis and/or are using opioids and methamphetamines. ⁴⁴

Challenges of symptoms

The context in which symptoms associated with serious mental illnesses occur can alter a person's response to COVID-19, and there are distinct concerns related to different types of illness, including psychosis, eating disorders, prior PTSD, obsessive-compulsive disorder, and severe mood disorders. Psychiatric experts have pointed out that COVID-19 can be a catalyst for a new onset of psychosis or the exacerbation of symptoms. A range of symptoms associated with serious mental illnesses could lead to a lower awareness of risk or a magnification of paranoid and anxious thinking, while certain symptoms such as disorganization can make it challenging to follow public health directives around social distancing and mask wearing. For people living with serious mental illness, social distancing can lead to significant emotional distress that can trigger a relapse of psychotic symptoms as well as eating disorders and increase the risk of rehospitalization. A7,48

Social determinants

The social determinants of health play an important part in elevating the risk of contracting COVID-19 and/or experiencing poorer outcomes over the medium and long term. If people living with serious mental illnesses are living independently, they are more likely to be living in poorer or crowded housing or be part of the significant percentage living in group home or residence settings — both of which present challenges for infection control. In addition, many do not have access to the internet services, computers, or cellphones needed to avail themselves of virtual services. 49,50

Mental health experts have increasingly argued that more attention should be paid to the social underpinnings of mental distress.⁵¹ Strong evidence highlights how higher rates of poverty, limitations in social supports, and poor physical health among people living with serious mental illnesses place them at increased risk of developing comorbid illnesses, mortality through suicide, injury through self-harm, and self-neglect. In addition, while limited U.S. data (and no Canadian data) exists on COVID-19

outcomes among people living with serious mental illnesses, we know that social stressors and conditions can increase the risk of relapse, recurrence, or increased severity of symptoms during the COVID-19 pandemic.⁵²⁻⁵⁶

Reviewers emphasized the impact of social determinants on people living with serious mental illnesses during COVID-19, which was exacerbated by the pre-pandemic lack of social housing and the insufficient implementation of Housing First approaches. Such approaches, recommended in the At Home/Chez Soi study, highlight the importance of appropriate supports as a key determinant of an individual's success in retaining housing. ^{57,58}

FPT governments and non-governmental organizations have taken measures to address COVID-19 income support and safe housing needs for individuals experiencing homelessness or housing precarity, food insecurity, and income precariousness, which are all risk factors disproportionately experienced by people living with serious mental illnesses. At the start of the pandemic, many provinces offered homeless people and people living in shelters emergency temporary housing in empty hotels and apartment buildings; for example, in April 2020, Toronto's city council approved \$47.5 million in spending to develop 250 units of modular housing by the fall of 2020. However, COVID-19 has placed even more strain on the social housing system and shelters, and the emergency municipal, provincial, and federal response has not met the needs of people experiencing precarious housing and homelessness. Further, persistent homelessness can raise the risk of infection and make it harder to identify, follow up, and treat people who are infected. 62-64

As soon as COVID-19 began and places started shutting down, people who are already marginalized are falling through the cracks and continue to do so compared to the general population. In Moncton, we have seen a rise in homelessness and there is a greater need for community supports.

— Eugène LeBlanc, MHCC Hallway Group

Racialization

People living with serious mental illnesses from racialized communities, who experience layered forms of stigma, discrimination, and racism, also face increased risks from the impacts of COVID-19. Yet this situation has just recently become part of the national conversation, and it continues to go unrecognized by many governments and organizations in Canada, in part because of the lack of race-based data collection, which is only now beginning to change. 65,66 As an MHCC report on the 2016 census highlights, racialized groups experience high levels of discrimination that can have an impact on mental health and well-being. The map used by Toronto Public Health to track the COVID-19 infection rate (by neighbourhood) in the Greater Toronto Area, underlines the extent of such disparities and areas where racialized individuals live in cramped quarters, lack programs and services, are dependent on public transit, and have higher rates of infection. There is also growing evidence that the use of involuntary detainment and restraint is higher for racialized populations with serious mental illnesses who come into contact with the law. 99,70,71 During COVID-19, racialized communities and individuals continue to face varying forms of discrimination, prejudice, stigma, and hate crimes, which are linked to increased stress and other negative impacts on mental health. 72-77

I am also concerned about the populations most vulnerable to COVID-19 as I have been seeing the pandemic lead to increased racism and I am concerned about the impact that that has on mental health and access to mental health services and care that people receive.

— MHCC Hallway Group Member

Gender

Mothers and pregnant women have experienced a greater impact from COVID 19 on their mental health compared with men in their peer group. ^{78,79} An increased risk of gender-based domestic violence has also been associated with public health restrictions during the COVID-19 pandemic. ^{80,81} Earlier studies have indicated that women with schizophrenia experience additional risks of sexual exploitation, domestic abuse, and random violence. ^{82,83}

Life span dimensions

The pandemic has had distinct impacts on children and youth as well as on older adults living with serious mental illnesses.*,84,85

In general, children and youth have had the critical anchor of a sense of normalcy and routine stripped away, while having their socializing opportunities limited and access to school and specialized programs interrupted.

86 A 2020 report from the MHCC and Headstrong, called Lockdown Life: Mental Health Impacts of COVID-19 on Youth in Canada, found that young people (especially marginalized youth) are particularly vulnerable to the breakdowns the pandemic has caused across Canada. In an Ontario survey by the Centre for Addiction and Mental Health (CAMH), 50 per cent of youth who had previously sought help for mental health concerns reported disruptions in their access to care since the pandemic began.

87

Among children with pre-existing mental health conditions, researchers at Sick Kids Hospital in Toronto found that children and youth experienced relatively similar overall mental health impacts no matter what their clinical history said. However, those with autism spectrum disorder (ASD) reported the greatest deterioration in depression, irritability, attention span, and hyperactivity. Among the intersecting factors believed to be behind this deterioration were closures of school-based services, challenges with online learning, reduced care services, and disruptions to daily routines. The study also found that, for some children with certain pre-existing conditions, the stay-at-home directives may have provided relief from sources of stress and improved symptoms of anxiety or irritability. By contrast, children with diagnoses such as ASD or attention deficit hyperactivity disorder experienced a negative impact due to the loss of structure, consistency, and familiar social interactions.

Within the older adult population, despite histories of a shorter life expectancy, one segment has been living with serious and complex mental illnesses for many years. While the distinct needs of older adults living with serious mental illnesses are rarely explored, the pandemic has impacted their lives on several layers, including disruptions in access to services for maintaining their well-being and reductions in their quality of life from imposed isolation. One expert reviewer shared a personal observation that, in various settings, elderly clients living with serious mental illness were particularly affected by the

^{*} The MHCC has separate briefs underway for each population group that explore these issues more fully.

restrictions imposed on visits by close family members and friends, with some making a request for medical assistance in dying.⁹¹

There is increasing evidence that isolation measures compounded the pandemic's impact for people living with dementia and mental illness in long-term care (LTC) settings. ^{92,93} A meta-analysis of 74 studies on LTC populations concluded that certain serious mental illnesses are more widespread in LTC settings than in the community. The most prevalent among LTC residents was dementia (median prevalence: 58 per cent) and major depression (median prevalence: 10 per cent), yet the median prevalence of depressive symptoms was 29 per cent. ⁹⁴ In Ontario, 40 per cent of older adults in nursing homes need psychiatric services, but less than five per cent receive the care they need. ⁹⁵ Further, emerging anecdotal evidence indicates an increase in the use of anti-psychotics and restraints in LTC settings. ⁹⁶

Family caregiver dimensions

The increased load carried by family caregivers of people living with serious mental illnesses, due to service disruptions and isolation measures, has been difficult and overwhelming for some. Concerns have been raised by some experts regarding a substantial decline in families' capacity to address these needs because of public health restrictions and the deterioration of caregivers' own physical and mental health.⁹⁷ A 2020 study found caregiver burden to be especially high in some circumstances, a situation it associated with "poor social support, high negative expressed emotions, [and] domestic violence" by an intimate partner toward their family member. It also found that "financial strain, social isolation, low emotional support, negative social interactions, and psychological distress" increased caregiver burden (p. 4).⁹⁸ In addition, while social distancing measures required family peer support services to pivot to virtual modalities, no studies have yet been found on the outcomes or challenges of this experience.

Recovery, resilience, and self-determination in the COVID-19 context

The importance of focusing on the strengths and resiliency of individuals and communities rather than on weaknesses and vulnerabilities is a critical aspect of the recovery-oriented approach in mental health. This approach integrates the principles of hope, person-centred care, human rights, and social connectedness within recovery-oriented programs and services for people living with serious mental illnesses. Implementing this approach necessarily means paying attention to the factors that maintain well-being and build resilience, which in turn require that systemic inequities are addressed. ^{99,100} An early commentary in *Nature* highlighted this point by noting that, while it was encouraging to see strong attention to mental health as part of the COVID 19 response, it was disappointing that the focus was on only half the equation: it was ignoring how mental ill-health increases a person's exposure to economic shocks and the need to attend to the social needs of those with pre-existing mental-health conditions who are most at risk of "social drift."*,101

Just as recovery does not necessarily mean cure, resilience does not equate with any ideal level of mental health; rather, it is constantly developed by engaging in life's challenges and opportunities, including the challenges associated with serious mental illnesses. There are multiple pathways to

^{*} The social drift hypothesis proposes that people living with mental illness "drift"; in other words, they have downward social mobility into lower income and/or socio-economic status during the course of their lives due to a number of factors that could include stigma, increased health expenditures, or reduced earning potential.

resilience, but they are all built on the need for social support and sufficient resources, which serve as the underpinnings for dealing with challenges, including a pandemic. 102

As part of fulfilling fundamental social needs (a home, a job, a friend), recovery-oriented principles reinforce the importance of paying attention to opportunities for social connectedness. Early concerns were raised within the mental health sector that social distancing requirements would lead to poor psychiatric outcomes during the pandemic for people living with serious mental illnesses. These concerns included increased social isolation and loneliness, which are already common experiences for these individuals¹⁰³ and are associated with a lower quality of life, depression, paranoid thinking, and suicide ideation.¹⁰⁴ Social isolation and loneliness can also lead to significant emotional distress and recurrences of psychotic symptoms, resulting in increased risk of rehospitalization in this population.¹⁰⁵

Access to peer support is considered an especially important facilitating contributor to supporting well-being for people living with serious mental illnesses. Reports through the MHCC's Hallway Group provide some evidence that maintaining peer support services virtually can help to mitigate the impact of isolation for some people living with serious and chronic mental illnesses, a portion of whom were able to tap into federal funding for community groups and wage subsidies to refocus their work in a virtual context. Peer support groups, community mental health programs, and psychiatric services may all consider playing a role in undertaking more robust research to better understand the experience of social isolation during the pandemic among people living with serious mental illnesses.

Another key principle of recovery-oriented mental health practice is self-determination and rights, which may come under threat as health systems prioritize infection control. While Britain moved to loosen criteria and protections for involuntary treatment and confinement in its mental health acts during the pandemic, ¹⁰⁸ no such policies have been uncovered in Canada. Nevertheless, the extent to which infection control measures have led to an increase in the use of seclusion and restraint in inpatient settings in the Canadian context (i.e., that mirror the anecdotal reports of increased use of antipsychotics in LTC settings) is still unclear. ¹⁰⁹ However, PSR Canada reviewers observed pullbacks of recovery-oriented services with especially concerning impacts on in-hospital units. Members reported that people in the units lost their rights to go on walks even if public health guidelines were followed: "Years of advancement towards the rights of people with mental illness and substance use seemed to be eliminated in some settings due to the pandemic." ¹¹⁰ This is also an area warranting further research.

Impact on mental health services

COVID-19 has accentuated the extent to which mental health has been poorly resourced in Canada and across the world. According to a United Nations report, internationally, the vast majority of mental health needs went unaddressed during the first wave of the pandemic. In Canada, an MHCC-CCSA-Leger poll found that, as of December 2020, access to services had not kept up with need: only 22 per cent of respondents with mental health symptoms reported accessing treatment services since the pandemic began. Regarding people living with serious mental illnesses, the UN found that many countries' mental health policies did not sufficiently address their needs in community, outpatient, or inpatient settings — nor did most COVID-19 risk management and lockdown measures align with human rights conventions. Additional studies are needed to better understand how much the Wellness Together Canada and provincial and territorial government virtual services, special provisions for high-

intensity services, and mental health promotion efforts mitigated service disruptions and social isolation measures during the pandemic.

Inpatient settings

Several reports in 2020 indicated that inpatient settings and psychiatric units within mental health centres and hospitals around the world were unprepared for the sudden onset of the COVID-19 pandemic and did not have the proper policies, guidelines, and resources to respond. ¹¹⁵⁻¹²¹ Other reporting has found instances of wards and programs having to close in the wake of COVID-19, sending people living with serious mental illnesses to settings with limited support. ¹²²⁻¹²⁴ Further, staff at those inpatient settings had to advocate both on behalf of people living with serious mental illnesses and to get support from governments and other organizations. ¹²⁵ Inpatient settings that stayed open restricted visits and quickly redeployed staff. But these actions led to difficulties in maintaining essential treatments — such as medications, electroconvulsive therapy, cognitive behavioural therapy — and in addressing the needs of people living with serious mental illnesses who had contracted COVID-19. ^{126,127} While a systematic analysis was not undertaken, a quick scan identified services that were publicly sharing updated status reports related to the outbreaks they experienced and the measures they were taking. ¹²⁸ Yet other reports indicated that peer support services in some institutions were deployed to mitigate the impact of COVID-19, and that others had opened alternative clinical services. ¹²⁹⁻¹³²

There are various documented reports of COVID-19 affecting patients and staff at mental health centres in countries around the world, including China, South Korea, Italy, and others. ¹³³⁻¹³⁷ In Canada, the most publicized case was at the Douglas Mental Health University Institute in Montreal, which experienced an outbreak of COVID-19 in its mood disorders clinic arising from the transfer of LTC residents to the institute. ¹³⁸ In the aftermath, people living with serious mental illnesses were refused admittance and discharge while hospital staff were lacking resources and strong guidelines to address the outbreak in this setting. ¹³⁹

Inpatient settings are at increased risk of COVID-19 outbreaks because

- they are not set up for aggressive infection control
- staff and patients don't typically wear protective gear
- · wards are crowded
- people living with serious mental illnesses are ambulatory, interactive, and may find it hard to follow some social distancing protocols.¹⁴⁰⁻¹⁴²

The public health response to the pandemic has also limited the programs inpatient settings are able to offer (such as recreational activities and visitation), which has also led to delays in admissions and transitions back to the community. While it is still unclear how the implementation of pandemic protocol plans for psychiatric inpatient settings have unfolded, there are likely differences across settings; for instance, in hospital psychiatric ward versus a psychiatric centre or a child mental health centre. In general such unique challenges make it more difficult to quickly put measures in place to address the COVID-19 pandemic and maintain safety, continuity of care, and a recovery-based approach.

As an occupational therapist, I am familiar with how COVID has impacted in-patient settings and so there are a lot more barriers to resources. One example is the limits on use of communal areas like cafeterias, rec and fitness. It has forced people to be more creative to meet restrictions but still offer services/social support face-to-face. It has been difficult to be in inpatient settings, specifically around not having visitors. . . . Also, in hospital settings there is the barrier of not being able to do transitional meetings with folks who are about to integrate back into the community. In the past we were able to provide transitional programs such as providing opportunities to be in the community, connecting with folks prior to discharge that could have implications for long-term recovery.

— MHCC Hallway Group Member

In response to these COVID-19 public health measures, researchers have pointed out the risk of increased seclusion and involuntary detention rates in inpatient settings. ^{144,145} In addition, mental health review tribunals became less accessible, which put people living with serious mental illnesses at increased risk of being deprived their human rights. ¹⁴⁶ With a lack of access to usual support services in inpatient settings, inappropriate hospitalizations, delayed discharge, and seclusion "clearly falls into the category of risk management, rather than treatment" (p. 10). ¹⁴⁷ Yet such "risk management" violates the human rights of people living with serious mental illnesses. Not only can it make them unable to advocate for themselves, it can worsen health and mental health outcomes. ¹⁴⁸

At the June 3, 2020, meeting of the Senate Standing Committee on Social Affairs, Science and Technology, Dr. Georgina Zahirney, president of the Canadian Psychiatric Association (CPA), highlighted the issues exacerbated by the long-standing lack of appropriately resourced acute inpatient mental health care beds:

Outside of Quebec and Nunavut, there are 7,242 designated mental health beds, yet the estimated daily mental health occupancy is over 8,300 in that jurisdiction alone. Extended stays for people who no longer require the intensity of inpatient care but who cannot be safely discharged back to their housing situation also further impedes access to acute hospital resources.¹⁴⁹ (p. 8)

Among CPA's recommendations were better resourcing of intensive mental health services as well as stronger and more unified guidelines and policies for inpatient settings across Canada.

Community-based services

COMMUNITY MENTAL HEALTH SECTOR

While most mental health care in Canada is delivered in the community, this already under-resourced sector faced significant challenges in adapting to specific COVID-19 public health restrictions. ¹⁵⁰ As one reviewer said, while acute care services were largely maintained during the pandemic, "it was really the cut-off from community services that support and help maintain recovery and well-being that [was] the most devastating for people living with serious mental illnesses." ¹⁵¹ The continuum of community mental health care is wide-ranging and includes programs offered by the Canadian Mental Health Association (CMHA), a growing network of integrated youth hubs, hospital outpatient services (e.g., assertive community treatment and housing support), and extensive specialized mental health services across the lifespan and for population needs.

The sector is made up of many small agencies, whose reliance on grants and community funding was severely hampered during the pandemic. As CMHA has pointed out, they expect that the federal funds needed to enable community groups to transition to online services would not be sufficient. While certain federal measures, such as community grants and the wage subsidy program (combined with resources added by provinces), appear to have helped bridge some of the gaps, no comprehensive analysis of the sector's overall ability to meet care needs has yet been undertaken.

Social distancing measures also placed numerous challenges on maintaining access to community health services for people living with serious mental illnesses, including day programs, peer support, counselling on housing and income support issues, simply because some services became more difficult to access due to public health measures and the challenges in maintaining adequate social distancing. ^{153,154} CMHA has pointed out that

Many mental health and addictions sector organizations have had to limit or suspend in-person programs and services at a time when requests for support are increasing. Consequently, many people with mental health problems and mental illnesses have lost access to the supports and programs, and the routines and connections that support their well-being and recovery.¹⁵⁵ (p. 3)

These additional challenges impacted the ability of community mental health services to meet the mental health needs of the public, and particularly the needs of people experiencing serious mental health problems or illness.

International poll data from April and May 2020 suggests that people living with serious mental illnesses experienced challenges in accessing a psychiatrist and/or a prescriber as well as prescription medication during the early stages of the COVID-19 pandemic. ^{156,157} Further, for a complex array of reasons, certain population groups including racialized individuals and people with low incomes used fewer second tier services such as psychologists, and people living with serious mental health problems were often overlooked for distinct needs for first and second tier community based and health promotion programs. ¹⁵⁸

I have a friend who lives with severe bipolar disorder, who relies on liquid medication for management. A week or so ago he dropped a prescription as he was coming out of the pharmacy, so it was not usable. So, he went back to get it refilled but apparently the particular medication he is on is in such shortage due to COVID that he had to wait almost 4 weeks to get it refilled. He went from being medicated to completely stopping medications for a month and that is having huge effects on his personal life, job and professional life, as well in terms of his ability to function.

— MHCC Youth Council Member

In some ways [COVID-19] has increased accessibility to services but conversely there are lots of people who don't benefit from virtual services.

— MHCC Youth Council Member

VIRTUAL CARE

Since the onset of the COVID-19 pandemic there has been a tremendous shift to virtual service delivery. While this has spawned important and likely long lasting innovations for the second tier of care, telemedicine or online approaches may not meet the needs of people living with serious mental illnesses who may not be able to access these resources, struggle with computer literacy, or may have needs that go beyond virtual sessions. Experts stress that for people living with serious mental illness, face-to-face appointments with a mental health service provider are essential to make ongoing assessments, to receive services and treatments as well as to monitor overall well-being. Continuing face-to-face appointments throughout the COVID-19 pandemic is essential and psychologist and psychiatrists will need the proper resources and supports to be able to maintain continuity of care for people living with serious mental illnesses.

It (isolation) is the worst for a person's mental health. The telephone does not replace eye to eye contact. I can't see the end of the tunnel. I miss my peer support groups. I would like to know why this has happened to us.

Nadia, Our Voice/Notre Voix, September/Septembre 2020
 English translation of French Original

PEER SUPPORT SERVICES AND ENGAGING LIVED EXPERIENCE

As noted earlier, peer support programs offer important sources of support for people living with serious mental illnesses. They also make up an increasingly important component of the community mental health sector. Social distancing and barriers in accessing these services exacerbated isolation and loneliness for people living with serious mental illness. ¹⁶² In MHCC's consultations with people with lived experience, 29% of participants described barriers to creating communities of care as a high concern, while 43% noted that the shift to virtual services, although beneficial, also accentuated the digital divide and left some people behind. ¹⁶³

[There has been] uneven access to capacity building for people to build their own communities of care and advocacy...And with an ongoing pandemic, these barriers are amplified.

— Eugène LeBlanc, MHCC Hallway Group

Beyond peer support services and advocacy, our consultations and research found no evidence of the extent to which the perspectives of people with lived experience were considered, consulted, or directly engaged in the changes institutional and community mental health services had to make to respond to COVID-19 protocols. Yet there were calls early on by advocates to engage lived experience in research on the impact of COVID-19 on people living with mental illnesses, service delivery and planning responses. A reviewer pointed out that overlooking the opportunities to engage people living with serious mental illnesses can also be attributed to the lack sufficient attention and implementation of person-centered mental health care approaches. 165

COVID-19 has put into place more stumbling blocks for how people can access help, and thus the call on how the mental health system can transform itself and still maintain relevant should be at the forefront of this agenda. I think that the call for a new kind of street-level mental health workforce is at hand, otherwise many people will fall on the wayside. For some, help by means of social distancing is not a form of contact that can sustain one's mental health.

— Eugène Leblanc, MHCC Hallway Group

FRONT-LINE MENTAL HEALTH SERVICE PROVIDERS

Front-line mental health care professionals (FMHPs) are the core of high-intensity services which are often emotionally charged and highly stressful environments. ^{166,167} The onset of the COVID-19 pandemic has increased the amount of stress placed on FMHPs in relation to the increase in the use of virtual technology and impacts on capacity, as was expressed by 43% of participants with lived experience in consultations. ^{168,169} Stress, burnout, and compassion fatigue can often impact the mental health services that patients receive and their level of satisfaction, leading to somewhat of a cyclical pattern. ^{170,171} A CIHR-funded study of the mental health workforce is currently underway in a collaboration between the MHCC and the University of Ottawa, that may indirectly provide some additional insights about the impact on services through the lens of individual providers as well as on their own mental health.

Priority Recommendations for Further Policy Development

- 1. Work with researchers and funders to evaluate the impact of COVID-19 formally and systematically on people living with serious mental illnesses, starting with the development of a shared policy research agenda, identifying partners, and collaborations.
- 2. Fund and support peer support groups to collect, publish and disseminate stories of lived experience during the pandemic.
- 3. Coordinate across peer support groups, community mental health programs, and psychiatric services to undertake robust research to better understand the shared experience of social isolation among people living with serious mental illnesses during the pandemic.
- 4. Develop, strengthen, and integrate pan-Canadian guidelines for upholding and integrating a strengths-based, people-centered recovery-oriented practice to reduce the impact of future pandemics on people living with serious mental illness. These guidelines need to address policies and practices in institutions, regional/provincial mental health systems, and public health authorities.
- 5. Meaningfully involve people with lived experience of serious mental illnesses in post-pandemic mental health system and services planning and policy development. As well as in developing mental health promotion strategies at the community, provincial, and national levels.
- 6. Fund and support a separate initiative that focuses on addressing virtual care gaps and issues for people who need high intensity specialized services.

- 7. Assess from both a health equity and sex and gender-based analysis the intersecting social determinants of health faced by people living with serious mental illnesses across various policy with the goal of reducing inequities experienced during the pandemic, including housing, anti-racism, and income and food security policies.
- 8. Support and strengthen communication efforts to profile the impact of lack of resources devoted to mental health, the importance of mental health parity, and to share lessons learned during the pandemic.

References

- ¹ United Nations. (2020). *Policy brief: COVID-19 and the need for action on mental health.* www.un.org/sites/un2.un.org/files/un_policy_brief-covid_and_mental_health_final.pdf
- ² Inter-Agency Standing Committee. (2020). *Briefing note on addressing mental health and psychosocial aspects of COVID-19 outbreak Version 1.1.* iris-initiative.org.uk/wordpress/wp-content/uploads/2020/03/MHPSS-COVID19-Briefing-Note-2-March-2020-English.pdf
- ³ Canadian Mental Health Association. (2021, March 15). *Third poll in CMHA Ontario series indicates mental health impact of COVID-19 at all-time high* [Press release]. https://ontario.cmha.ca/news/third-poll-in-cmha-ontario-series-indicates-mental-health-impact-of-covid-19-at-all-time-high/
- ⁴ Mental Health Research Canada. (n.d.). *National poll on impact of COVID-19: 6 studies in 12-poll series.* https://www.mhrc.ca/national-polling-covid
- ⁵ Ipsos. (2021, March 4). Six in ten Canadians (60%) currently experiencing mental health issues, but more than half (54%) haven't sought treatment [Press release]. https://www.ipsos.com/en-ca/news-polls/six-in-ten-canadians-currently-experiencing-mental-health-issues-but-more-than-half-havent-sought-treatment
- ⁶ Collie, M. (2020, June 3). *11 million Canadians could experience "high levels of stress" due to COVID-19: Health Canada*. Global News. globalnews.ca/news/6906456/coronavirus-stress-mental-health-canada/
- ⁷ Mental Health Commission of Canada, & NANOS. (2020, April). *Canadians report an increase in feeling stressed regularly or all the time now compared to one month before COVID-19*. https://www.mentalhealthcommission.ca/English/media/4328
- ⁸ Canada. Senate Standing Committee on Social Affairs, Science and Technology. (2020, June 3). *Study on the government's response to the COVID-19 pandemic*. https://sencanada.ca/en/Committees/SOCI/NoticeOfMeeting/541232/43-1
- ⁹ Rains, L. S., Johnson, S., Barnett, P., Steare, T., Needle, J. J., Carr, S., Taylor, B. L., Bentivegna, F., Edbrooke-Childs, J., Scott, H. R., Rees, J., Shah, P., Lomani, J., Chipp, B., Barber, N., Zainab, D., Oram, S., Morant, S., & Simpson, A. (2021). Early Impacts of the COVID-19 pandemic on mental health care and people with mental health conditions: Framework synthesis of international experiences and responses. *Social Psychiatry and Psychiatric Epidemiology*, 56(1), 13-24. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00127-020-01924-7
- ¹⁰ Mental Health Commission of Canada, Canadian Centre on Substance Use and Addiction, & Leger. (2021). *Mental health and substance use during COVID-19: Summary report.*
- https://www.mentalhealthcommission.ca/sites/default/files/2021-02/mhcc_ccsa_covid_leger_poll_eng.pdf
- ¹¹ Mental Health Commission of Canada. (2017). *Strengthening the case for investing in mental health.* https://www.mentalhealthcommission.ca/English/media/4412
- ¹² National Institute of Mental Health. *Mental health information*. https://www.nimh.nih.gov/health/statistics/mental-illness.shtml
- ¹³ Lesage, A. D. (2010). Contribution of psychiatric epidemiology to the study of the adult severely mentally ill. In J. Carney & D. L. Streiner (Eds.), *Mental disorder in Canada: An epidemiological perspective* (pp. 144-169). University of Toronto Press. https://utorontopress.com/ca/mental-disorder-in-canada-4
- ¹⁴ National Initiative for Eating Disorders (2020). *Eating disorders in Canada*. https://nied.ca/about-eating-disorders-in-canada/
- ¹⁵ McCreadie, R. G. (2003). Diet, smoking and cardiovascular risk in people with schizophrenia: Descriptive study. *British Journal of Psychiatry*, *183*(6), 534-539. https://doi.org/10.1192/03-162
- ¹⁶ Center for Disease Control. (2012, October). *Mental health and chronic diseases* (Issue Brief No. 2). https://www.cdc.gov/workplacehealthpromotion/tools-resources/pdfs/issue-brief-no-2-mental-health-and-chronic-disease.pdf
- ¹⁷ Hartz, S. M., Pato, C. N., Medeiros, H., Cavazos-Rehg, P., Sobell, J. L., Knowles, J. A., Bierut, L. J., & Pato, M. T. (2014). Comorbidity of severe psychotic disorders with measures of substance use. *JAMA Psychiatry*, *71*(3), 248-254. https://doi.org/10.1001/jamapsychiatry.2013.3726

- ¹⁸ Sheidow, A. J., McCart, M., Zajac, K., & Davis, M. (2012). Prevalence and impact of substance use among emerging adults with serious mental health conditions. *Psychiatric Rehabilitation Journal*, *35*(3), 235-243. https://doi.org/10.2975/35.3.2012.235.243
- ¹⁹ Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration. (2018). *Key substance use and mental health indicators in the United States: Results from the 2018 National Survey on Drug Use and Health.* https://www.samhsa.gov/data/sites/default/files/cbhsq-
- reports/NSDUHNational Findings Report 2018/NSDUHNational Findings Report 2018. pdf
- ²⁰ Canada. Intergovernmental Affairs. (2020). *Safe Restart Agreement*. https://www.canada.ca/en/intergovernmental-affairs/services/safe-restart-agreement.html
- ²¹ Smith, C. (2020, May 3). Prime Minister Justin Trudeau announces \$240.5 million in funding for virtual mental health supports and services. *Georgia Straight*. www.straight.com/living/prime-minister-justin-trudeau-announces-2405-million-in-funding-for-virtual-mental-health
- ²² Employment and Social Development Canada. (2020). *Emergency Community Support Fund.* https://www.canada.ca/en/services/benefits/emergency-community-support-fund.html
- ²³ Canada. Business and Industry. (2021). *Canada Emergency Wage Subsidy*. https://www.canada.ca/en/revenue-agency/services/subsidy/emergency-wage-subsidy.html
- ²⁴ Health Canada. (2020, April 15). *Government of Canada connects Canadians with mental wellness supports during COVID-19.* https://www.canada.ca/en/health-canada/news/2020/04/government-of-canada-connects-canadians-with-mental-wellness-supports-during-covid-190.html
- ²⁵ Canadian Alliance on Mental Illness and Mental Health. (n.d.). *Provincial & territorial government mental health supports COVID-19.* https://www.camimh.ca/wp-content/uploads/2020/05/Mental-Health-Supports-%E2%80%93-COVID-19_2020_final-2.pdf
- ²⁶ Hamada, K., & Fan, X. (2020, May 27). The impact of COVID-19 on individuals living with serious mental illness. *Schizophrenia Research*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.schres.2020.05.054
- ²⁷ Informal communication with provincial and territorial mental health and substance use programs.
- ²⁸ Employment and Social Development Canada. (2020). Emergency Community Support Fund.
- ²⁹ Employment and Social Development Canada. (2021, January 12). *Federal government invests nearly \$40 million of additional funding to respond to needs of those experiencing or at risk of homelessness during the COVID-19 pandemic.* Government of Canada. https://www.canada.ca/en/employment-social-development/news/2021/01/federal-government-invests-nearly-40-million-of-additional-funding-to-respond-to-needs-of-those-experiencing-or-at-risk-of-homelessness-during-the-.html
- ³⁰ Geller, J. L., & Daou, M. A. Z. (2020, April 7). Patients with SMI in the age of COVID-19: What psychiatrists need to know. *Psychiatric News*. https://doi.org/10.1176/appi.pn.2020.4b39
- ³¹ Mental Health Commission of Canada. (2020, June). *COVID-19 and mental health: Policy responses and emerging issues preliminary scan.* https://www.mentalhealthcommission.ca/English/media/4345
- ³² Canadian Alliance on Mental Health and Mental Illness. (2020, July). *Mental health action plan: Better access and system performance for mental health services in Canada.* https://cmha.ca/news/mental-health-action-plan-better-access-and-system-performance-for-mental-health-services-in-canada
- ³³ Canadian Mental Health Association. (2020). *Policy brief: COVID-19 and mental health: Heading off an echo pandemic.* https://cmha.ca/wp-content/uploads/2020/06/EN_COVID-19-Policy-Brief.pdf
- ³⁴ Canadian Psychiatric Association. (2020, July 13). COVID-19 resources. www.cpa-apc.org/covid-19/.
- ³⁵ United Kingdom Royal College of Psychiatrists. (2020). *Responding to COVID-19 Guidance for clinicians.* www.rcpsych.ac.uk/about-us/responding-to-covid-19/responding-to-covid-19-guidance-for-clinicians
- ³⁶ Substance Abuse and Mental Health Organization. (2020). *Coronavirus (COVID-19) resources and information.* www.samhsa.gov/coronavirus
- ³⁷ Best, M. (2020, June 22). CIHR knowledge synthesis: Examining the efficacy of evidence based psychosocial interventions for schizophrenia spectrum disorders delivered through virtual care. *University of Toronto*. https://irsc-cihr.gc.ca/e/documents/Best-Initial-Knowledge-Synthesis-2020-06-22.pdf
- ³⁸ Canada. Senate Standing Committee on Social Affairs, Science and Technology Senate Committee. (2020).

- ³⁹ New Zealand Ministry of Health. (2020). *Kia kaha, kia māia, kia ora aotearoa: COVID-19 psychosocial and mental wellbeing recovery plan.* Wellington. https://www.mentalhealthcommission.ca/sites/default/files/2020-05/new zealand ministry health.pdf
- ⁴⁰ O'Shea, N. (2020, October). *Covid-19 and the nation's mental health forecasting needs and risks in the UK.* Centre for Mental Health UK.
- $https://www.centreformentalhealth.org.uk/sites/default/files/publication/download/CentreforMentalHealth_COV-ID_MH_Forecasting3_Oct20_0.pdf$
- ⁴¹ Geller & Daou. (2020).
- ⁴² Shinn, A. K., & Viron, M. (2020). Perspectives on the COVID-19 pandemic and individuals with serious mental illness. *Journal of Clinical Psychiatry*, *81*(3), 20. https://doi.org/10.4088/JCP.20com13412
- ⁴³ Geller & Daou. (2020).
- ⁴⁴ National Institute on Drug Abuse. (2020, July 7). *COVID-19: Potential implications for individuals with substance use disorders.* https://www.drugabuse.gov/about-nida/noras-blog/2020/04/covid-19-potential-implications-individuals-substance-use-disorders
- ⁴⁵ Brown, E., Gray, R., & Lo, M. S. (2020, May 6). The potential impact of COVID-19 on psychosis: a rapid review of contemporary epidemic and pandemic research. *Schizophrenia Research*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.schres.2020.05.005
- ⁴⁶ Geller & Daou. (2020).
- ⁴⁷ Hamada & Fan. (2020).
- ⁴⁸ Shah, M., Sachdeva, M., & Johnston, H. (2020, May 29). Eating disorders in the age of COVID-19. *Psychiatry Research*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psychres.2020.113122
- ⁴⁹ Mental Health Commission of Canada. (2011). *Turning the key: Assessing housing and related supports for persons living with mental health problems and illness.*
- https://www.mentalhealthcommission.ca/sites/default/files/PrimaryCare_Turning_the_Key_Full_ENG_0_1.pdf ⁵⁰ Too, L. S., Leach, L, & Butteworth, P. (2020, May). Mental health problems and internet access: Results from an Australian national household survey. *JIMR Publications*. https://doi.org/10.2196/14825
- ⁵¹ Rose, N., Manning, N., Bentail, R., Bhui, K., Burgess, R., Carr, S., Cornish, F., Devakumar, D., Dowd, B. J., Ecks, S., Faulkner, A., Keene, A. R., Kirkbride, J., Knapp, M., Lovell, A. M., Martin, P., Moncrieff, J., Parr, H., Pickersgill, M., Richardson, G., & Sheard, S. (2020, July 13). Open letter: The social underpinnings of mental distress in the time of COVID 19 time for urgent action. *Wellcome Open Research*. https://doi.org/10.12688/wellcomeopenres.16123.1 ⁵² United Nations. (2020).
- ⁵³ Inter-Agency Standing Committee. (2020).
- ⁵⁴ Rajkumar, R. P. (2020, April). COVID-19 and mental health: A review of the existing literature. *Asian Journal of Psychiatry*. 10.1016/j.ajp.2020.102066
- ⁵⁵ O'Shea. (2020).
- ⁵⁶ Guessoum, S. B., Lachal, J., Radjack, R., Carretier, E., Minassian, S., Benoit, L., & Moro, M. R. (2020). Adolescent psychiatric disorders during the COVID-19 pandemic and lockdown. *Psychiatry Research*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psychres.2020.113264
- ⁵⁷ Mental Health Commission of Canada. (2011).
- ⁵⁸ Goering, P., Veldhuizen, S., Watson, A., Adair, C., Kopp, B., Latimer, E., Aubry, T., Nelson, G., MacNaughton, E., Streiner, D., Rabouin, D., Ly, A., & Powell, G. (2014). *National At Home/Chez Soi final report*. Mental Health Commission of Canada. https://www.mentalhealthcommission.ca/English/document/24376/national-homechezsoi-final-report
- ⁵⁹ Canada. Senate Standing Committee on Social Affairs, Science and Technology Senate Committee. (2020).
- ⁶⁰ Canada. Senate Standing Committee on Social Affairs, Science and Technology Senate Committee. (2020).
- ⁶¹ Westoll, N. (2020, April 29). *City of Toronto to spend \$47.5M to build 250 supportive modular housing units.* Global News. globalnews.ca/news/6883855/toronto-modular-housing-units/
- ⁶² Druss, B. G. (2020, April 3). Addressing the COVID-19 pandemic in populations with serious mental illness. *JAMA Psychiatry*. https://doi.org/1001/jamapsychiatry.2020.0894

- ⁶³ Kozloff, N., Mulsant, B. H., Stergiopoulos, V., & Voineskos, A. N. (2020, July). The COVID-19 global pandemic: Implications for people with schizophrenia and related disorders. *Schizophrenia Bulletin*, *46*(4), 752-757. https://doi.org/10.1093/schbul/sbaa051
- ⁶⁴ Ferreira, J. (2020, May 22). *The toll COVID-19 is taking on Canada's homeless*. CTV News. www.ctvnews.ca/health/coronavirus/the-toll-covid-19-is-taking-on-canada-s-homeless-1.4950722
- ⁶⁵ Bain, B., Dryden, O., Walcott, R. (2020, April 21). COVID-19 discriminates against black lives via surveillance, policing and lack of data: U of T experts. *University of Toronto News*. www.utoronto.ca/news/covid-19-discriminates-against-black-lives-surveillance-policing-and-lack-data-u-t-experts
- ⁶⁶ Moyser, M. (2020, September 2). The mental health of population groups designated as visible minorities in Canada during the COVID-19 pandemic. *Statistics Canada*. https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/pub/45-28-0001/2020001/article/00077-eng.htm
- ⁶⁷ Mental Health Commission of Canada. (2019). *Immigrant, refugee, ethnocultural, and racialized populations and the social determinants of health: A review of 2016 census data.* https://www.mentalhealthcommission.ca/English/media/4239
- ⁶⁸ Hunter, M. (2020, May 31). Poverty and the pandemic: It's worse at the margins. *Toronto Star*. www.thestar.com/opinion/contributors/2020/05/31/poverty-and-the-pandemic-its-worse-at-the-margins.html ⁶⁹ Hunter, M. (2020). Poverty and the pandemic: It's worse at the margins.
- ⁷⁰ Chan, W., & Chunn, D. (2014). Racialization, crime, and criminal justice in Canada. *University of Toronto Press*. https://books.google.ca/books?hl=en&lr=&id=rDkMBAAAQBAJ&oi=fnd&pg=PR1&dq=Racialization,+crime,+and+criminal+justice+in+Canada&ots=iWfWsseOZq&sig=FkwymVDfqDNmsrl6vRSztwjZS3U#v=onepage&q&f=false
- ⁷¹ Barnett, P., Mackay, E., Matthews, H., Gate, R., Greenwood, H., Ariyo, K., Bhui, K., Halvorsrud, K., Pilling, S., & Smith, S. (2019). Ethnic variations in compulsory detention under the Mental Health Act: A systematic review and meta-analysis of international data. *Lancet Psychiatry*, *6*(4), 305-317. https://doi.org/10.1016/S2215-0366(19)30027-6
- ⁷² Ghabrial, M. A. (2017). Trying to figure out where we belong: Narratives of racialized sexual minorities on community, identity, discrimination, and health. *Sexuality Research and Social Policy*, *14*(1), 42-55. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13178-016-0229-x
- ⁷³ Giwa, S., & Greensmith, C. (2012, February 15). Race relations and racism in the LGBTQ community of Toronto: Perceptions of gay and queer social service providers of color. *Journal of Homosexuality*, *59*(2), 149-185. https://doi.org/10.1080/00918369.2012.648877
- ⁷⁴ Daoud, N., O'Brien, K., O'Campo, P., Harney, S., Harney, E., Bebee, K., Bourgeois, C., & Smylie, J. (2019, February 14). Postpartum depression prevalence and risk factors among Indigenous, non-Indigenous and immigrant women in Canada. *Canadian Journal of Public Health*, *110*(4), 440-452. https://doi.org/10.17269/s41997-019-00182-8

 ⁷⁵ Mental Health Commission of Canada. (2019).
- ⁷⁶ Davies, S., Thornicroft, G., Leese, M., Higgingbotham, A., & Phelan, M. (1996, March 2). Ethnic differences in risk of compulsory psychiatric admission among representative cases of psychosis in London. *BMJ*, 312(7030):533-7. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.312.7030.533
- ⁷⁷ Statistics Canada. (2020, September 17). *Experiences of discrimination during the COVID-19 pandemic.* https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/daily-quotidien/200917/dq200917a-eng.htm
- ⁷⁸ Davenport, M. H., Meyer, S., Meah, V. L., Strynadka, M. C., & Khurana, R. (2020, June 19). Moms are not OK: COVID-19 and maternal mental health. *Frontiers in Global Women's Health*. https://doi.org/10.3389/fgwh.2020.00001
- ⁷⁹ Canadian Centre on Substance Use and Addiction, & Mental Health Commission of Canada. (2021, May 6).
 Mental health and substance use during COVID-19: Spotlight on gender and household size. https://www.mentalhealthcommission.ca/sites/default/files/2021-05/mhcc_ccsa_covid_leger_poll_2_eng.pdf
 ⁸⁰ Gautam, G. & Kelly, B.D. (2020, June 2). Domestic violence against women and the COVID-19 pandemic: What is the role of psychiatry? *International Journal of Law and Psychiatry.* https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijlp.2020.101594
 ⁸¹ Centre for Excellence for Women's Health. (2020). *COVID-19, substance use, and intimate partner violence.* https://bccewh.bc.ca/featured-projects/covid-19-substance-use-and-intimate-partner-violence/

- ⁸² Seeman, M. V. (2018, November 9). Women who suffer from schizophrenia: Critical issues. *World Journal of Psychiatry*. https://doi.org/10.5498/wjp.v8.i5.125
- ⁸³ Darves-Bornoz, J. M., Lemperiere, T., Degiovanni, A., & Gaillard, P. (1995). Sexual victimization in women with schizophrenia and bipolar disorder. *Social Psychiatry and Psychiatric Epidemiology*, *30*(2), 78-84. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF00794947
- ⁸⁴ Sukhera, J. (2020, June 12). *How to support youth mental health during COVID-19*. www.healthing.ca/diseases-and-conditions/coronavirus/how-to-support-kids-and-teens-mental-health-during-the-covid-19
- ⁸⁵ Arsenault, M. (2020, May 20). *How COVID-19 is impacting youth's mental health*. CTV News Winnipeg. winnipeg.ctvnews.ca/how-covid-19-is-impacting-youth-s-mental-health-1.4947740
- ⁸⁶ Gervais, L. M, & Cirino, M. B. (2020, April 30). Éclosion de cas de COVID-19 à L'Institut Psychiatrique Douglas. *Le Devoir*. www.ledevoir.com/societe/sante/577982/eclosion-de-covid-19-a-l-institut-psychiatrique-douglas
- ⁸⁷ Centre for Addiction and Mental Health. (2020). *Pandemic impacting the mental health of young people in Ontario*. https://www.camh.ca/en/camh-news-and-stories/pandemic-impacting-the-mental-health-of-young-people-in-ontario
- ⁸⁸ Cost, K. T., Crosbie, J., Anagnostou, E., Birken, C. S., Charach, A., Monga, S., Kelley, E., Nicolson, R., Maguire, L., Burton, L. C., Schachar, J. R., Arnold, D. P., & Korczak J. D. (2021, February 26). Mostly worse, occasionally better: impact of COVID-19 pandemic on the mental health of Canadian children and adolescents. *European Child & Adolescent Psychiatry*. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00787-021-01744-3
- ⁸⁹ Tombeau-Cost, K., Crosbie, J., Anagnostou, E. (2021, February). Mostly worse, occasionally better: impact of COVID-19 pandemic on the mental health of Canadian children and adolescents. *European Child and Adolescent Psychiatry*. https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s00787-021-01744-3
- ⁹⁰ Hamm, M., Brown, P., Karp, J., Lenard, E., Cameron, F., Dawdani, A., Lavretsky, H., Miller, P.J., Mulsant, B., Pham, V., Reynolds, C., Roose, S., & Lenze, E. (2020). Experiences of American older adults with pre-existing depression during the beginnings of the COVID-19 pandemic: A multicity, mixed-methods study. *The American Journal of Geriatric Psychiatry*, *28*(9), 924. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jagp.2020.06.013
- ⁹¹ Feedback from the Canadian Psychiatric Association, April 19, 2021.
- ⁹² Li, H., & Huynh, D. (2020, May 25). Long-term social distancing during COVID-19: A social isolation crisis among seniors? *CMAJ*, *192*(21). https://doi.org/10.1503/cmaj.75428
- ⁹³ Dunning, J., & Sinha, S. K. (2020). *The NIA's recommended 'iron ring' for protecting older Canadians in long-term care and congregate living settings.* Ryerson University. https://www.nia-ryerson.ca/covid-19-long-term-care-resources
- ⁹⁴ Seitz, D., Purandare, N., & Conn, D. (2010, November). Prevalence of psychiatric disorders among older adults in long-term care homes: a systematic review. *International Psychogeriatrics*, *22*(7), 1025-39. https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/20522279
- 95 Dunning & Sinha. (2020).
- ⁹⁶ Mental Health Commission of Canada. (n.d.). *Former seniors advisory committee*. https://www.mentalhealthcommission.ca/English/former-advisory-committee/former-seniors-advisory-committee
- ⁹⁷ Eckardt, J. P. (2020, August). Caregivers of people with severe mental illness in the COVID-19 pandemic. *Lancet Psychiatry*. https://www.thelancet.com/pdfs/journals/lanpsy/PIIS2215-0366(20)30252-2.pdf
- ⁹⁸ Muruganandam, M., Neelamegam, S., Menon, V., Alexander, J., & Chaturvedic, S. K. (2020). COVID-19 and severe mental illness: Impact on patients and its relation with their awareness about COVID-19. *Psychiatry Research*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psychres.2020.113265
- ⁹⁹ Mental Health Commission of Canada. (2015). *Guidelines for recovery-oriented practice*. https://www.mentalhealthcommission.ca/sites/default/files/MHCC_RecoveryGuidelines_ENG_0.pdf ¹⁰⁰ Inter-Agency Standing Committee. (2020).
- ¹⁰¹ Burgess, R. (2020, May 4). COVID-19 mental-health responses neglect social realities. *Nature*. https://www.nature.com/articles/d41586-020-01313-9

- ¹⁰² Siriwardhana, C., Ali, S. S., Roberts, B., & Stewart, R. (2014, August 20). A systematic review of resilience and mental health outcomes of conflict-driven adult forced migrants. *Conflict and Health, 8*(1), 13. https://doi.org/10.1186/1752-1505-8-13
- ¹⁰³ Linz, S. J. & Sturm, B. A. (2013). The phenomenon of social isolation in the severely mentally ill. *Perspectives in Psychiatric Care*, 49(4), 243-254. https://doi.org/10.1111/ppc.12010
- ¹⁰⁴ Michalska da Rocha, B., Rhodes, S., Vasilopoulou, E., & Hutton, P. (2018). Loneliness in psychosis: A meta-analytical review. *Schizophrenia Bulletin, 44*(1), 114-125. https://doi.org/10.1093/schbul/sbx036 ¹⁰⁵ Hamada & Fazn. (2020).
- ¹⁰⁶ Mental Health Commission of Canada. (2013). *Guidelines for the practice and training of peer support.* https://www.mentalhealthcommission.ca/sites/default/files/peer_support_guidelines.pdf.pdf
- ¹⁰⁷ Costa, M., Pavlo, A., Reis, G., Ponte, K., & Davidson, L. (2020, September 3). COVID 19 concerns among persons with mental illness. *Psychiatric Services*. Brief Reports. https://doi.org/10.1176/appi.ps.202000245
- ¹⁰⁸ Rethink Mental Illness. (n.d.). *Guidance on changes to the Mental Health Act*. https://www.rethink.org/advice-and-information/covid-19-support/nhs-guidance-on-temporary-changes-to-the-mental-health-act-due-to-coronavirus/
- ¹⁰⁹ Canadian Coalition for Senior's Mental Health & Canadian Academy of Geriatric Psychiatry. (2021, February 22). *Position statement for mental health care in long-term care during COVID-19*. https://ccsmh.ca/wp-content/uploads/2021/02/FEB-22-JM-Mental-Health-in-LTC-Position-Statement-Feb22_Accepted.pdf ¹¹⁰ V. Huehn, personal communication, April 2021.
- ¹¹¹ Canada. Senate Standing Committee on Social Affairs, Science and Technology Senate Committee. (2020).
- ¹¹² United Nations. (2020).
- ¹¹³ Mental Health Commission of Canada & Canadian Centre on Substance Use and Addiction. (2021).
- ¹¹⁴ United Nations. (2020).
- bbc.com/news/av/health-52943524/coronavirus-and-psychiatric-hospitals: 'Staff are scared, patients are scared'.
- ¹¹⁶ D'Agostino, A., Demartini, B., Cavallotti, S., & Gambini, O. (2020, May). Mental health services in Italy during the COVID-19 outbreak. *Lancet Psychiatry*, *7*(5), 385-387. https://doi.org/10.1016/S2215-0366(20)30133-4 ¹¹⁷ United Nations. (2020).
- ¹¹⁸ Belle, E. (2020, June 30). *We can't forget about psychiatric hospitals during the COVID-19 outbreak*. HealthLine. https://www.healthline.com/health/mental-health/psychiatric-hospitals-during-covid-19
- ¹¹⁹ Brody, B. D., Parish, S. J., Kanellopoulos, D., & Russ, M. J. (2020). A COVID-19 testing and triage algorithm for psychiatric units: One hospital's response to the New York region's pandemic. *Psychiatry Research, 291*(1132). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psychres.2020.113244
- ¹²⁰ American Psychiatric Association. (2020, October 13). *Practice guidance for COVID-19*. https://www.psychiatry.org/psychiatrists/covid-19-coronavirus/practice-guidance-for-covid-19
- ¹²¹ Waypoint Centre for Mental Health Care. (2020, July 27). *How Waypoint is responding to COVID-19*. https://www.waypointcentre.ca/news___events/around_waypoint/how_waypoint_is_responding_to_c_o_v_i_d-19
- ¹²² Gerster, J. (2020, March 27). *Patients worry after coronavirus prompts closure of "life-saving" addiction program*. Global News. globalnews.ca/news/6734888/coronavirus-addiction-treatment/
- ¹²³ PSR Canada reviewer, personal communication, April 2021.
- ¹²⁴ Canadian Psychiatric Association reviewer, personal communication, April 2021.
- ¹²⁵ Gerster, J. (2020). Patients worry after coronavirus prompts closure of "life-saving" addiction program.
- ¹²⁶ Zadorsky, C. (2020, May 1). "Is anyone ever going to help me?" Mental health patient in crisis released from hospital more than once. CTV News London. london.ctvnews.ca/is-anyone-ever-going-to-help-me-mental-health-patient-in-crisis-released-from-hospital-more-than-once-1.4920911?cache=yqvhnfypsxbz
- ¹²⁷ Mad Covid. (2020, April 27). Difficulties accessing, reviewing and monitoring medication during COVID19: Is compromising the safety of people using mental health services and increasing their anxiety.

madcovid.com/2020/04/27/difficulties-accessing-reviewing-and-monitoring-medication-during-covid19-is-compromising-the-safety-of-people-using-mental-health-services-and-increasing-their-anxiety/.

- ¹²⁸ Waypoint Centre for Mental Health Care. (2020).
- ¹²⁹ PSR Canada reviewer, personal communication, April 2021.
- ¹³⁰ Pelletier, J., Houle, J., Goulet, M., Juster, R., Giguère, C.E., Bordet, J., Hénault, I., Lesage, A., De Benedictis, L., Denis, F. & Ng, R. (2020, December 18). Online and recovery-oriented support groups facilitated by peer support workers in times of COVID-19: Protocol for a feasibility pre-post study. *JMIR Research* Protocols, 9(12). https://doi.org/10.2196/22500
- ¹³¹ Nasrallah-Massaad, R. (n.d.). Mental health during COVID-19: Examining the role of peer support services. *Telfer School of Management, University of Ottawa*. https://telfer.uottawa.ca/en/research/innovative-thinking-rss/mental-health-during-covid-19-examining-the-role-of-peer-support-services/
- ¹³² Pringle, J. (2020, April 6). *The Royal opens temporary clinic to provide mental health services during COVID-19 pandemic*. CTV News. ottawa.ctvnews.ca/the-royal-opens-temporary-clinic-to-provide-mental-health-services-during-covid-19-pandemic-1.4884306
- 133 United Nations. (2020).
- ¹³⁴ Inter-Agency Standing Committee. (2020).
- ¹³⁵ Rajkumar, R. D. (2020).
- ¹³⁶ Kim, M. J. (2020, February 29). How a South Korean psychiatric ward became a "medical disaster" when coronavirus hit. *Washington Post*.www.washingtonpost.com/world/asia_pacific/how-a-south-korean-psychiatric-ward-became-a-medical-disaster-when-coronavirus-hit/2020/02/29/fe8f6e40-5897-11ea-8efd-0f904bdd8057 story.html
- ¹³⁷ D'Agostino, et al. (2020).
- 138 Gervais & Cirino. (2020).
- ¹³⁹ Key informant interview, personal communication, May 2020.
- ¹⁴⁰ Rajkumar, R.D. (2020).
- ¹⁴¹ McMurray, L., & Steiner, W. (2000). Natural disasters and service delivery to individuals with severe mental illness Ice storm 1998. *Canadian Journal of Psychiatry, 45*(4), 383-385. https://doi.org/10.1177/070674370004500408
- ¹⁴² Shi, Y., Wang, J., Yang, Y., Wang, Z., Wang, G., Hashimoto, K., Zhang, K., Liu, H. (2020). Knowledge and attitudes of medical staff in Chinese psychiatric hospitals regarding COVID-19. *Brain, Behavior, & Immunity-Health, 4*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbih.2020.100064
- ¹⁴³ Hallway Group and Youth Council, consultation, September 2020.
- ¹⁴⁴ PSR Canada reviewer, personal communication, April 2021.
- ¹⁴⁵ Restraint Reduction Network. (n.d.). *The impact of the Covid-19 pandemic and lockdown on restrictive practices*. https://restraintreductionnetwork.org/wp-
- content/uploads/2020/07/Final_Edited_The_Impact_of_the_Covid_Pandemic_-_RRN_SURVEY_REPORT23.06.pdf ¹⁴⁶ Dhand, R., Szigeti, A., Kotob, M., Kennedy, M., & Ye, R. (2020). Litigating in the time of coronavirus: Mental health tribunals' response to COVID-19. *Windsor Law School-Yearbook of Access to Justice, 37.* https://doi.org/10.22329/wyaj.v37i0.6565
- ¹⁴⁷ Brown, C., Keene, A. R., Hooper, C. R., & O'Brien, A. (2020). Isolation of patients in psychiatric hospitals in the context of the COVID-19 pandemic: An ethical, legal, and practical challenge. *International Journal of Law and Psychiatry*. https://pmlegacy.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC7205628/
- ¹⁴⁸ Brown et al. (2020)
- ¹⁴⁹ Canada. Senate Standing Committee on Social Affairs, Science and Technology Senate Committee. (2020).
- ¹⁵⁰ Canada. Senate Standing Committee on Social Affairs, Science and Technology Senate Committee. (2020).
- ¹⁵¹ V. Huehn, personal communication, April 2021.
- ¹⁵² Canadian Mental Health Association. (2020).
- ¹⁵³ Kozloff, et al. (2020).

- ¹⁵⁴ Geller & Daou. (2020).
- ¹⁵⁵ Canadian Mental Health Association. (2020).
- ¹⁵⁶ National Health Service. (2020). *COVID-19 and psychotropic medication*. iris-initiative.org.uk/wordpress/wp-content/uploads/2020/03/COVID-19-and-psychotropic-medication.pdf
- ¹⁵⁷ Mad Covid. (2020).
- ¹⁵⁸ Canada. Senate Standing Committee on Social Affairs, Science and Technology Senate Committee. (2020).
- ¹⁵⁹ Hamer, E. (2020, March 31). 'It does work': Mental health providers adjust to virtual care during COVID-19 Pandemic. *Wisconsin State Journal*. madison.com/wsj/news/local/health-med-fit/it-does-work-mental-health-providers-adjust-to-virtual-care-during-covid-19-pandemic/article_09fd1116-bd7f-5408-8ccd-8d6789533af1.html ¹⁶⁰ Geller & Daou. (2020).
- ¹⁶¹ Kozloff, et al. (2020).
- ¹⁶² Kozloff, et al. (2020).
- ¹⁶³ Hallway Group and Youth Council (2020, September). Consultation.
- ¹⁶⁴ Bryne, L. (2020). A role for lived experience mental health leadership in the age of Covid-19. *Journal of Mental Health*, (29), 3. https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/09638237.2020.1766002
- ¹⁶⁵ Akhtar, N., Forchuk C., McKay, K. A., Fisman, S., & Rudnick, A. (2020). *handbook of person-centered mental health care*. Hogrefe. https://cjpl.ca/revhpcmental.html
- ¹⁶⁶ Lemieux-Cumberlege, A., & Taylor, E. P. (2019). An exploratory study on the factors affecting the mental health and well-being of frontline workers in homeless services. *Health & Social Care in the Community*, *27*(4), e367-e378. https://doi.org/10.1111/hsc.12738
- ¹⁶⁷ Ray, S. L., Wong, C., White, D., & Heaslip, K. (2013). Compassion satisfaction, compassion fatigue, work life conditions, and burnout among frontline mental health care professionals. *Traumatology*, *19*(4), 255-267. https://doi.org/10.1177/1534765612471144
- ¹⁶⁸ Hallway Group and Youth Council (2020, September). Consultation.
- ¹⁶⁹ Spoorthy, M. S., Pratapa, S. K., & Mahant, S. (2020). Mental health problems faced by healthcare workers due to the COVID-19 pandemic–A review. *Asian Journal of Psychiatry*, 51. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ajp.2020.102119
- ¹⁷⁰ Hallway Group and Youth Council (2020, September). Consultation.
- ¹⁷¹ Ray, et al. (2013).





Mental Health Commission of Canada

Suite 1210, 350 Albert Street Ottawa, ON K1R 1A4

Tel: 613.683.3755 Fax: 613.798.2989

mhccinfo@mentalhealthcommission.ca www.mentalhealthcommission.ca

■@MHCC_ **f**/theMHCC ►/1MHCC **@**@theMHCC

in/Mental Health Commission of Canada